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State’s waiver to retain primary date rejected by feds

Joseph Spector

November 21, 2011

ALBANY -- The federal Department of Defense on Wednesday rejected New York's attempt to delay implementation of federal guidelines for its primary elections in 2012.

In a seven-page ruling, the federal government said it found no "undue hardship" that would prevent the state from moving its 2012 primaries to at least 45 days before the general elections. The state is planning to hold its primaries on Sept. 11, but the federal government wants it to be no later than Aug. 18.

The ruling means that a court case brought by the U.S. Justice Department to force New York to comply with the federal election laws will proceed.

The state traditionally has held its primary elections in September, but a federal law that took effect last year requires states to get absentee ballots in the hands of overseas military personnel at least 45 days before an election.

That means the state needs to move its primary date up to allow enough time to ship ballots overseas before the November general election. The state was granted a one-year waiver from the provision last year and is seeking another one this year.

The state also used the argument that it's going through a redistricting process, which could make it difficult to move up the primaries. All 212 state legislative seats and all 27 congressional seats will be redrawn for next year's elections.

The Department of Defense didn't agree with the redistricting argument.

"The state's decision not to take any legislative action to move the primary until it completes redistricting does not cause an undue hardship," according to the ruling released late Wednesday.

The state's reluctance to move up the primaries has created uncertainty over when the elections will be held. The state may have to comply with moving up its primaries for federal offices, but may not be compelled to move up its primaries for state offices.

That has led to speculation that New York could have three primaries next year: April 24 for the presidential primary, which is already set; a mid-August primary for federal races; and a September primary for state legislative races.

The state Board of Elections said in a statement that Wednesday's ruling means the Justice Department's case will proceed. A federal court ruling is expected after Dec. 1, the board said.
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